LICENSING AND REGULATORY PANEL

WEDNESDAY 26 MAY 2004 AT 2.00 PM
PRESENT:
Councillor Morton (Chairman), Councillors Boaden (as substitute for Councillor Wilson) Bloxham, Parsons, Prest, Stothard, Styth (as substitute for Councillor Atkinson)

LRP.36/04
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Atkinson and Wilson.

LRP.37/04
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Morton declared a personal interest in accordance with the Code of Conduct for Members, in respect of the application for variation to the Public Entertainment Licence for Finnegans Wake, Lowther Street.  He stated that his interest was due to the fact the applicant was personally known to him as a former colleague and that he would leave the meeting during consideration of the matter.  

Councillor Morton also declared a personal interest in accordance with the Code of Conduct for Members, in respect of the application for a Public Entertainment Licence for the rear of 2 Lonsdale Street.  He stated that his interest was due to the fact the applicant was known to him, as they were members of the same Rugby Club and that he would leave the meeting during consideration of the matter.

Councillor Parsons declared a personal interest in accordance with the Code of Conduct for Members, in respect of the application for a Public Entertainment Licence for the rear of 2 Lonsdale Street.  She stated that her interest was due to the fact the applicant’s representative was known to her.

LRP.38/04
APPLICATION FOR A NEW WHEELCHAIR ACCESSIBLE HACKNEY CARRIAGE VEHICLE APPROVAL – FIAT SCUDO

The Licensing Manager submitted report EP.34/04 regarding an application from Centreline Taxi Sales for approval to licence a Fiat Scudo as a wheelchair accessible Hackney Carriage.

The Licensing Manager had invited Centreline Taxis Sales to bring the Fiat Scudo to the Civic Centre for inspection by Members.  The taxi had arrived for inspection with the incorrect ramps and it was unsuitable for inspection.

RESOLVED – That, consideration of the matter regarding an application for a wheelchair accessible Hackney Carriage vehicle approval be adjourned to the next meeting of the Licensing and Regulatory Panel.

LRP.39/04
APPLICATION FOR VARIATION TO THE PUBLIC ENTERTAINMENT LICENCE – GLOBE TAVERN, BANK STREET, LONGTOWN.

Prior to the respective parties entering the meeting a Member sought advice on a request for an adjournment.  After discussion it was

RESOLVED – That the matter be considered at the meeting.

The Licensing Manager submitted report EP.27/04 in respect of an application for variation to the Public Entertainment Licence for the Globe Tavern, Bank Street, Longtown.  Mr M Davidson, the applicant’s son and representative was in attendance at the meeting.

The Legal Services Manager advised Mr Davidson that he had to right to be represented but he indicated that he did not wish to be so represented.

The Licensing Manager advised that a variation to the hours of operation was being requested for the following hours:

Sundays 1100 hours until midnight

Monday to Wednesday (inclusive) 11000 until 2300 hours

Thursday 1100 until midnight

Friday and Saturday 1100 until 0100 hours the following day

The Licensing Manager advised that Planning Services, Environmental Services, Cumbria Fire Service and Cumbria Constabulary had no objections to the application.  Sergeant Higgin advised that he had spoken to Sergeant Quinn, who works in Longtown and had no objections to the application.  In response to a Member’s question about incidents outlined in one of the objector’s letters, he stated that although he did not have personal knowledge of Longtown, he was not aware of any objections by the Police and could not validate complaints.

The application had been advertised in the local newspaper and a mail drop carried out at known residence’s in the area.  Two objections had been received and the objections were detailed in the report.  The objectors had been invited to address the Panel personally, but the objectors had not attended the meeting.

Mr Davidson then addressed the Panel in support of the application, stating that the reasons for the request were to give shift workers and late night workers somewhere local to go to and to encourage people to drink in Longtown rather than come into Carlisle.

The respective parties then withdrew from the meeting whilst the Panel gave detailed consideration to the matter.

RESOLVED – (1) That, consideration of the matter regarding an application for variation to the Public Entertainment Licence for the Globe Tavern, Longtown be adjourned to the next meeting of the Licensing and Regulatory Panel as the Panel request more detailed information from Cumbria Constabulary regarding activities around the Globe Tavern for the last twelve months.

(2) That, the Panel agree to receive any submissions from the Parish Council, when the matter is considered at the next meeting.

Councillor Boaden joined the meeting at 2.35pm.

LRP.40/04
CHAIRMAN

Councillor Morton, having declared a personal interest in the following matters LRP.41/04 and LRP.42/04, left the meeting during consideration of these matters and Councillor Parsons chaired the meeting while the matters were considered.

LRP.41/04
APPLICATION FOR VARIATION TO THE PUBLIC ENTERTAINMENT LICENCE- FINNEGAN’S WAKE, LOWTHER STREET, CARLISLE

Councillor Morton, having declared a personal and prejudicial interest in this item was not present during consideration of this matter.

The Licensing Manager submitted Report EP.28/04 in respect of an application for variation to the Public Entertainment Licence for Finnegan’s Wake, Lowther Street, Carlisle.  Mr B Scougal, the applicant and Mr Corson, the applicant’s legal advisor, were in attendance at the meeting.

The Licensing Manager advised that a variation to the hours of operation was being requested for the following hours:

Monday to Saturday (inclusive) 1100 until 0100 hours the following day

Sunday 1100 until 0030 hours the following day, other than where the Sunday falls before a day which is a Bank Holiday, when the terminal hour will be 0100, other than Easter Sunday.

The Licensing Manager advised that Planning Services, Environmental Services, Cumbria Fire Service and Cumbria Constabulary had no objections to the application.

The application had been advertised in the local newspaper.  No objections had been received as at the date of the Meeting, however, the reply date for the submission of objections was Friday 28 May 2004.

In response to a question, Sergeant Higgin stated that the Police had no problems with the applicants other two premises.

Mr Corson, the applicant’s legal advisor, then addressed the Panel on behalf of the applicant.  He confirmed that the application was a variation to an existing Public Entertainment Licence.  He stated that the applicant took over the premises in January and up to then the premises had been closed since August 2003.  The premises were in a poor state of repair and the applicant had refurbished them.  The applicant has two other premises which he has run for the past six years and they both have late licences.  He stated that the applicant wants the premises to be run by local people employing local people. The entertainment will be a mixture of live music and DJ’s with an emphasis on local bands.  In addition, the applicant will offer a wide selection of meals up to and after midnight.  He also stated that from the 1 June 2004 the premises will be renamed “Churchill’s”.

RESOLVED – That the application for variation to the Public Entertainment Licence in respect of Finnegan’s Wake, Lowther Street, Carlisle be granted for the hours outlined above, subject to no objections being received by 28 May 2004 and the name change being confirmed in writing to the Licensing Manager.

LRP. 42/04
APPLICATION FOR A PUBLIC ENTERTAINMENT LICENCE – REAR OF 2 LONSDALE STREET, CARLISLE

Councillor Morton, having declared a personal and prejudicial interest in this item was not present during consideration of this matter.

The Licensing Manager submitted report EP.31/04 in respect of an application for a provisional Public Entertainment Licence for premises at the rear of 2 Lonsdale Street, which is actually situated in Crosby Street, Carlisle.

Mr S Nicholson, the applicant, Ms H Holland, the applicant’s solicitor, Mrs Van Tilburg, Mr Wilson and Mr Miskelly, objectors, were in attendance at the meeting.

The Licensing Manager reported that a late objection to the application had been received from Mr Miskelly and the Panel would have to decide whether or not the objection could be heard.  Written objections had been required by 25 May 2004.  Mr Miskelly’s objection was received by the Licensing Manager on 26 May 2004.

Mr Miskelly reported that he had personally handed the written objection in to the ground floor reception on Tuesday 25 May 2004.

The respective parties then withdrew from the meeting whilst the Panel gave detailed consideration to whether they would consider Mr Miskelly’s objection.

RESOLVED – That the Panel will consider Mr Miskelly’s objection as it had been received at the Council building before the deadline.

The Licensing Manager then referred to Report EP.31/04 stating that there were two errors in the report and that paragraph 3 should state 0200 hours not 0100 hours and paragraph 4 should relate to a provisional public entertainment licence being granted and he circulated the correct paragraph wording.

The Licensing Manager advised that the hours of operation requested were as follows:

Monday to Saturday 1100 until 0200 hours the following day

Sunday 1200 to 0030 hours the following day, other than where the Sunday falls before a day which is a Bank Holiday, when the terminal hour will be 0200 other than Easter Sunday.

The Licensing Manager advised that Environmental Services had objections but did raise some concerns about sanitary provisions.  Planning Services commented that they had received an application for a licensed bar and that the application would be considered by the Development Control Committee on 4 June 2004.  The Licensing Manager understood that there would be no officer objections to the planning application.  He stated that Cumbria Fire Service had no objections at this stage, subject to the premises being completed in accordance with Building Regulations.  He stated that Cumbria Constabulary had been consulted and they raised some concerns over public safety if access to the premises was via Crosby Street.  The Licensing Manager also stated that Carlisle Access Group had raised concerns regarding accessibility to the first floor dance area, and had sent a letter outlining their concerns to the applicant.  He stated that the application had been advertised in the local newspaper and objections had to be received by 25 May 2004.

Councillor Bloxham declared an interest as he is on Development Control Committee and the application is yet to be heard, so he left the room for the remainder of this item.

The Licensing Manager advised that, after consultation with the Police, the applicant had submitted a revised plan with a new location for the entrance.  The plan was tabled for Members to view.

In response to a question from Mrs Van Tilburg, the Licensing Manager stated that the licence would only be provisional at this stage.  Once all technical consultees are satisfied, the full Public Entertainment Licence would be granted.

Sergeant Higgin then reported that Cumbria Constabulary objected to the initial application as they found the entrance on Crosby Street unsuitable.  He stated that the pavements in the area were small and that car’s park on one side of the road forcing people into the road.  He stated that a preferred option would be to use the entrance at the rear of the building and, after discussing this with the applicant, the applicant had agreed.  Sergeant Higgin reported that Cumbria Constabulary would have no objections subject to the entrance being moved and lighting and CCTV being installed in the rear lane.

In response to Members’ questions, Sergeant Higgin stated that the new entrance location was approximately 12 metres from the original door.  He stated that not a lot of cars park near the entrance and he had inspected CCTV footage to check that cars have a clear view of the entrance.  He also stated that he had spoken to the Traffic Management Officer and there had been only one accident in three years.  It was the opinion of the Police that they would have no objections if this new entrance location was used and that any queues were small, as advised by the applicant.

In response to questions from Mrs Van Tilburg, Sergeant Higgin stated that it was anticipated that the queue for the premises would be kept short and that the bottle banks in the lane are secure.  He stated that there could be unruly behaviour in Crosby Street, but it could be monitored using the CCTV and improved lighting.

The Environmental Health Officer reported that he had two concerns, one relating to the sanitary provisions, which will be addressed during construction and one on the level of noise inside the premises.  Mr Nicholson stated that he was putting noise reduction glass into the premises.  In response to a question from Mrs Van Tilburg, the Environmental Health Officer stated that he only deals with the noise inside the premises, the behaviour outside of the premises come under the Police’s remit.

Mrs Van Tilburg then addressed the Panel in objection to the application.  She stated that she had concerns about the queue, cars, public safety, noise and planning issues.  She stated that in four weeks since the opening of the Village club there had been numerous incidents of vandalism and nuisance behaviour in her area, including the stabbing of one man.  She stated that she would like to be assured that another Club is not going to impact on her living.

Mr Wilson then addressed the Panel in objection to the application.  He stated that he was concerned that local residents would be disturbed by noise, fighting, urinating and rubbish.  In response to a Member’s question, he stated that the Council operated a street cleaning service in the area but was unsure if this included weekends.

Mr Miskelly then addressed the Panel in objection to the application.  He stated that he supports Mr Wilson and Mrs Van Tilburg as he is also concerned about more people compounding a difficult situation.

Ms Holland, the applicant’s solicitor, then addressed the Panel on behalf of the applicant.  Ms Holland outlined the proposals for the premises including a restaurant on the ground floor and a dance floor on the second floor.  She stated that there is a new plan available but the only alteration is the change of access to the premises.  She explained that the applicant has another premises and that he has had no problems with it.  She stated that the applicant has looked at the noise and sanitary concerns and would address those matters.  He would monitor the noise of patrons outside the premises by using two registered doormen on the outside of the premises.  The applicant would comply with any conditions from Planning and the Fire Service and wouls install a counting system for the premises and lights and CCTV outside.  The access to the building will be in the lane and access to the restaurant will be from Crosby Street.  The applicant had noted the concerns raised by Carlisle Access Group and is aware that if anyone in a wheelchair wants access to the first and second floors this will have to be dealt with as and when it occurs, as the premises are unsuitable for a lift installation.  She reported that the applicant is aware of the problems in the surrounding areas but he is looking to attract a more mature age group.

In response to Members’ questions, Mr Nicholson stated that there will be a disabled toilet on the ground floor and that he will be putting 2 CCTV cameras inside the premises and one outside.  He also stated that the bottle banks in the lane are on the opposite side to the queue.  

The respective parties then withdrew from the meeting whilst the Panel gave detailed consideration to the matter.

RESOLVED – That a provisional Public Entertainment Licence be granted in respect of the hours requested and outlined above subject to:

a) the Licensing Manager being satisfied that the requirements of Cumbria Fire Service, Cumbria Constabulary, Environmental Protection Services and Planning Services are met and inspected.

b) that an appropriate scheme for the management and control of patrons entering and exiting the premises be submitted in writing by the applicant to the Licensing Manager for approval.

Councillors Morton and Bloxham then rejoined the meeting.

The meeting adjourned at 4.20pm and was re-convened at 4.24pm.

LRP.43/04
CHAIRMAN

Councillor Morton resumed chairmanship of the remainder of the meeting.

LRP.44/04
APPLICATION FOR VARIATION TO THE PUBLIC ENTERTAINMENT LICENCE – BORDER TERRIER, ASHNESS DRIVE, CARLISLE

The Licensing Manager submitted Report EP.30/04 in respect of an application for variation to the Public Entertainment Licence for The Border Terrier, Ashness Drive, Carlisle.  Ms S Green, the applicant was in attendance at the meeting.

The Legal Services Manager advised Ms Green that she had to right to be represented but she indicated that she did not wish to be so represented.

The Licensing Manager advised that a variation to the hours of operation of the Public Entertainment Licence was being requested for the following hours:

Friday and Saturday 1000 until midnight

Sunday 1200 to 2230 hours 

The Licensing Officer advised that Planning Services, Environmental Services, Cumbria Fire Service and Cumbria Constabulary had no objections to the application.  The application had been advertised in the local newspaper and a mail drop carried out at known residences in the area.  No objections had been received to date, however, the final date for the receipt of objections was 28 May 2004.

RESOLVED – That the application for variation to the Public Entertainment Licence in respect of the Border Terrier, Ashness Drive, Carlisle be granted for the hours outlined above, subject to no objections being received by 28 May 2004.

LRP.45/04
HACKNEY CARRIAGE DRIVER TRANSPORTING AN UNRESTRAINED WHEELCHAIR PASSENGER - GEORGE EARL

The Licensing Manager submitted report EP.33/04 regarding George Earl, a Hackney Carriage Driver who had transported an unrestrained wheelchair passenger.

The Licensing Manager reported that Mr Earl was unable to attend the Panel, and had requested an adjournment.

RESOLVED – That consideration of the matter regarding Mr Earl be adjourned to the next meeting of the Licensing and Regulatory Panel.

LRP.46/04
APPLICATION TO LICENCE A FIRE ENGINE AS A PRIVATE HIRE VEHICLE

The Licensing Manager submitted Report EP.32/04 in respect of an application to licence a fire engine as a Private Hire Vehicle.  Mr A Paterson, the applicant was in attendance at the meeting.

The Legal Services Manager advised Mr Paterson that he had to right to be represented but he indicated that he did not wish to be so represented.

The Licensing Manager reported that Cumbria Fire Service had no objections provided the vehicle was not associated with them and all logos and names were removed.  Cumbria Constabulary had advised that the blue light must be removed from the vehicle.

Mr Paterson then addressed the Panel in support of his application.  He reported that his service would be focused towards children and young parties.  He stated that in his previous employment he was a co-ordinator of children’s activities and he had the necessary qualifications and experiences required.

In response to a question from Sergeant Higgin, Mr Paterson stated that he would like off duty fire fighters to drive the vehicle or registered Private Hire drivers will be used.  He would ensure that any drivers are registered as Private Hire Drivers.

RESOLVED – (1) That the application be granted subject to:

(a) any modifications recommended by the Council or the Health & Safety Executive (HSE) in relation to health & safety issues being successfully completed

(b) all legal requirements of the road traffic regulations and any requirements pertaining to child safety being met

(2) That as a specialist hire vehicle it will be exempt from the Council’s 8 year maximum age policy

(3) That in relation to this application, the private hire vehicle condition 1(d) be amended to read “executive vehicles, driven by a chauffeur in uniform, and specialist hire vehicles, may be granted dispensation from displaying the licence plate on the rear of the vehicle providing that the licence details are contained on a disc displayed in the windscreen and approved by the Council”.

(The meeting ended at 4.45pm)
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